

Block 5, Carlton Court St Asaph Business Park St Asaph Denbighshire LL17 0JG

Mr Mike Hedges AC / AM Chair Petitions Committee National Assembly for Wales Cardiff Bay Cardiff, CF99 1NA Ein cyf / Our ref: GD/AM/3348/720

Eich cyf / Your ref:

2: 01745 448788 ext 6364

Gofynnwch am / Ask for: Renné Evans E-bost / Email: Renné.Evans@wales.nhs.uk

Dyddiad / Date: 27th March 2017

Dear Mr Hedges,

RE: Petition P-04-532 Improving Specialised Neuromuscular Services in Wales.

Thank you for your e-mail dated 20th March 2017 regarding the petition received from the Muscular Dystrophy Campaign and asking for our views on the Petition.

The Wales Neuromuscular Network has recommended a number of priority developments as highlighted below:

1. Increase in Family Care Advisors and support

It is agreed that these posts can benefit patient and family by acting as advocates and can help patients and families through health, social and voluntary care services to ensure optimum treatment and experience as highlighted.

2. Specialist adult neuromuscular physiotherapists

North Wales does not specifically have a specialist adult neuromuscular physiotherapist. We do, however, have specialist neurological physiotherapists who have the appropriate training and skills to manage adults with neuromuscular conditions. Physiotherapy services would be in support of a neurological physiotherapist who would work with people with neuromuscular conditions to participate in further training specific to neuromuscular conditions and to continually improve the quality and efficiency of services provided.

Physiotherapy intervention for people with neuromuscular conditions involves developing a programme alongside the person with a neuromuscular condition, for example:

- to minimise the development of contractures and postural deformities through a programme of positioning, stretches and exercises;
- to anticipate and minimise any secondary physical complications through the above to include seating;



- to identify and prescribe aids and equipment, including positional equipment, and working with wheelchair services on seating equipment;
- to advise on moving and handling;
- to monitor respiratory function and advise on techniques to assist with breathing exercises and methods of clearing secretions.

The above therapeutic interventions could be carried out safely and effectively by neurologically trained physiotherapists; which is a specialism within Physiotherapy. Depending on the clinical presentation, physiotherapists with different specialisms have the most appropriate knowledge and skills to treat the person (for example, a physiotherapist specialist in respiratory care if the current problem is a chest infection).

It is important that there is a specialist neurological physiotherapist with the awareness and knowledge of neuromuscular conditions involved in the care of people with neuromuscular conditions to ensure that these people receive maximally effective therapy. The neuromuscular specialist Physiotherapist would have a more in depth knowledge of those conditions, (such as muscular dystrophy), increased awareness and knowledge about the amount/intensity of exercise appropriate for these conditions. Treatment techniques are the same as other neurological conditions; stretches, positioning, exercise but knowledge of suitable intensity is an acquired skill. The evidence base is less than supportive currently to the profession in this remit, hence each case is considered individually and experience in invaluable.

Our neurological physiotherapists will hold the core principles of treatment, and if treating this group of patients they are professionally required to develop the necessary additional knowledge required of the condition. They would be supported by the organisation in this regard.

It would not be effective use of time to employ one physiotherapist to treat adult neuromuscular conditions in North Wales given the low volumes and excessive travel time, however we would wholly support additional training/teaching/workshops for professionals working with people with this group of conditions to increase knowledge and skills to highlight any differences in therapeutic management to optimise the quality of the service provided, as suggested. The Therapies division in BCUHB are considering a sessional role for existing Physiotherapists delivering neuro-rehabilitation within the Area structure to work collaboratively across BCUHB to support this service.

3. Appointment of consultant in adult neuromuscular disease

Consultants specialising in neuromuscular disease could provide leadership within multidisciplinary teams and focus on education and support for partners and also lead the development and implementation of care pathways. An assessment would need to be undertaken to determine whether the appointment of a consultant in adult neuromuscular disease would be the best way forward.



4. Increase in clinical psychology

We recognise the valuable contribution made by clinical psychologist to the care provided to both adults and children with neuromuscular disease. We employ over a 100 qualified clinical psychologists in the Health Board with a range of expertise and are working hard to meet the needs of patients in a timely and appropriate way.

5. Equipment budget

We note the recommendations from the Welsh Neuromuscular Network for the provision of designated equipment budges to enable minor purchases and care arrangements. We continue to work with partners across health and social care to support patients in promptly accessing the vital equipment needed.

Once again, I would like to thank you for seeking the views of the Health Board on the Petition.

Yours sincerely

Gary Doherty Prif Weithredwr Chief Executive